

Sveriges lantbruksuniversitet Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences

Faculty of Natural Resources and Agricultural Sciences

Anaerobic cellulose degrading bacteria isolated from biogas plants

Caroline Sjöberg

Degree Project in Biology - Master's thesis 30,0 hp Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences Department of Molecular Sciences Uppsala, 2023

Anaerobic cellulose degrading bacteria isolated from biogas plants

Caroline Sjöberg

Supervisor:	Anna Schnürer, Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences, Department of Molecular Sciences			
Examiner:	Hans Jonsson, Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences, Department of Molecular Sciences			
Credits: Level:	30 second cycle			
Course title: Course code:	Degree Project in Biology - Master's thesis 30,0 hp EX0565			
Place of publication: Year of publication:	Uppsala 2023			
Online publication:	http://stud.epsilon.slu.se			
Keywords: anaero	bic bacteria, biogas, cellulose, cellobiose, VFA, enzyme activity, TRFLP			

Sveriges lantbruksuniversitet Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences

Faculty of Natural Resources and Agricultural Sciences

Department of Molecular Sciences

Abstract

Two cellulose degrading bacteria, named BCISO-4 and DC1-18-4, were isolated from samples retrieved from two large scale biogas-plants. In order to investigate and determine information regarding their growth preferences multiple tests were performed.

Growth for the two isolates was tested on the carbon sources: cellobiose, starch, hemicellulose, straw, cellulose, fructose, glucose, ribose, mannose, xylose and sorbitol (0.5 w%/v.). Strong growth was documented on cellulose and cellobiose for both organisms and for BCISO-4 weak growth was possible with xylose, starch, sorbitol, glucose, fructose and ribose. For DC1-18-4 weak growth was observed with xylose, straw, glucose and ribose. Growth was also tested on a more complex nutrient medium, reinforced clostridial medium (RCM), no growth was however documented.

The major products produced during growth, as analyzed by HPLC, were determined to be acetate and butyrate for both organisms. For BCISO-4 and DC1-18-4 the growth span for temperature and pH was determined to 25-54 ° C and pH 6-10, and 25-51 ° C and pH 6-9, respectively. Enzyme activity for free enzymes as well as cell-bound was tested on glucose and xylose, and all tests indicated activity.

Terminal restriction fragment length polymorphism analysis (TRFLP) targeting the cel 5 gene was performed on samples from the biogas-plants to investigate presence of the isolated species, which confirmed their presence.

Keywords: anaerobic bacteria, biogas, cellulose, cellobiose, VFA, enzyme activity, TRFLP

Contents

1. Introduction 11
2. Literature review 12
Cellulosic material and their potential 12
Biomethanation 13
Analysis of genetic material through 16s rRNA and functional genes 14
Cellulosomes and free enzymes 15
2. Materials and Methods 17
Medium 17
Substrate utilization 18
Fermentation products 18
Physiological test: temperature 18
Physiological test: pH 19
Enzyme activity 20
DNA extraction and PCR 22
Sequence analysis 22
Detection and importance in environmental samples 23
3. Results 25
Growth pattern 25
Substrate utilization 26
HPLC analysis 27
Physiological test: temperature 28
Physiological test: pH 29
Enzyme activity 30
Sequence analysis 32
Detection and importance in environmental samples 33
4. Discussion 35
Genetic similarities 35
Substrate utilization and physiological properties 36
Environmental samples 38
5. Conclusion 39
7. References 40

1. Introduction

In today's fossil fuel dependent society there is a need for alternative energy sources that are renewable, environmentally friendly and dependable. An example of such energy source is methane derived through anaerobic digestion (AD) of organic material (manure, household waste etc.). AD is a natural process occurring in places such as a cow's stomach or swamps but also in constructed reactors degrading different organic waste streams to the final end product biogas (methane and carbon dioxide). Highly advantageous with this process is that the rest product is nutrient rich and can be used for fertilization, thus contributing to closing the carbon and nutrient cycle by bringing this back to the soil. A renewable biomass source that is cheap, highly available and can be used for the AD-process is cellulose based materials, such as agricultural waste and manure. Under anaerobic conditions these materials can be digested to biogas, a mixture of carbon dioxide and methane gas. This gas can be used for heating purposes, for creating electricity and as fuel. The biomethanation process is however rather complex and "copying" it from a natural to an industrial process is not accomplished without complications. The biomethanation process is relying on synergistic actions between multiple microorganisms, and due to this complexity, many problems can easily arise. To prevent such complications in advance, or have the ability to counteract them, a database of information about the major microorganisms could be highly advantageous.

This master thesis project was carried out at the Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences (SLU) in Uppsala at the department of molecular sciences where PhD student Li Sun prior to the start of this thesis had isolated two cellulose degrading bacteria from samples from two different large-scale biogas plants. Cellulose degraders are the organisms responsible for the first step in the biomethanation process, where the complex biopolymers are degraded to monomers or oligomers. This hydrolytic step is often rate limiting when cellulose-based materials are degraded. An improved effectiveness/velocity of this step is highly interesting as the entire process would be positively affected. Consequently, it is highly interesting to investigate these bacteria further.

The short time purpose and focus of this project was to collect information regarding the two isolates. Information that would allow us to learn more about their carbohydrate degrading capacity, physiological parameters optimal for growth, enzyme production etc. The long-term purpose was to apply this information at biogas producing facilities with the hope to maximize their biogas production. This could be accomplished either through applying these bacteria as a hydrolyzing pretreatment or by optimizing the conditions in the biogas tank for the benefit of these bacteria. To achieve this, knowledge concerning substrates preference, optimal pH and temperature spans is of great importance. It is also valuable to know to what abundance the isolates exist in the biogas plants; tests to determine this were therefore made.

2. Literature review

Cellulosic material and their potential

Degradation of plants naturally takes place in nature in a variety of manners and performed by a diverse community of organisms. To understand and describe the processes during which plants are degraded one must first understand what plants are made of. Through the process of photosynthesis, and by the aid of chlorophyll, light energy can be stored as a high potential energy molecule: glucose. These glucose molecules are the building blocks of cellulose. When the glucose is assembled ($\beta \rightarrow 1,4$ bonds) it turns into linear chains, if these are bundled up they create elementary fibrils, and further assembly makes microfibrils and finally cellulose fibers. A plant is made of cellulose fibers which are intertwined with hemicellulose and lignin (Tsavkelova & Netrusov, 2012). The cellulose fiber and hemicellulose connection is physical, whereas the lignin connection is both physical and chemical (Mussatto, et al., 2008). The presence of lignin results in a rigid cell wall due to the increase of bonding within the wall (Leschine, 1995). Lignin also surrounds the cellulose and hemicellulose, like a coat, making the other polymers less accessible (Mussatto, et al., 2008). The monomeric structure and functional groups of lignin also contributes to the difficulties of degradation (Sewalt, et al., 1997). Cellulosic materials have great potential; the depot of materials is renewable and can be acquired in large amounts. It can be obtained from industrial and municipal waste or produced by dedicated energy crops.

A method utilizing the energy from the plants and its carbohydrates in an effective way will allow a very large amount of energy to become accessible. Synergetic actions between microorganisms as well as production of various enzymes are essential for the break down. These degrading processes can take place under different environmental conditions. The degrading organisms have diverse requirements and degrade the material into different products. Such a degrading process is biomethanation, an anaerobic digestion (AD)-process with methane and carbon dioxide as final products (Angelidaki, et al., 2011).

AD can pose difficulties, the microorganisms may not be able to access all the material (Linné, et al., 2008) or nutrient can be limited. To increase the accessibility different pretreatment methods can be applied, such as: thermal, physical (mechanical as well as chemical) or ultrasound (Nizami, 2012) (Linné, et al., 2008). Thermal pretreatment is heating the substrate prior to digestion, partially breaking up the substrate. Grinding is an example of physical pretreatment. By adding enzymes or certain microorganisms the degradation can also be improved. Problematic with this strategy is however that different enzymes are required for different macromolecular structures. The addition of certain microorganism is called bioaugmentation and its effects for degrading carbohydrates (straw) to increase methane production have been documented (Peng, et al., 2014). Nutrient limitation can be solved by co-digestion, which may optimize the biogas process. During co-digestion a variety of substrates are mixed to get an optimal nutrient composition and a more stable and effective process (J. Mata-Alvarez, 2014). Co-digestion has in some cases been shown to increase the methane production with up to 60% (Parawira, et al., 2008).

Biomethanation

The biomethanation process can occur spontaneously in anaerobic environments, for example during degradation of organic materials in a cow's stomach, swamps or landfills (Massé, et al., 2012). This method is also used by humans, under controlled conditions, to harvest the produced methane and carbon dioxide (biogas). The biogas can be used for heating purposes, for production of electricity or as vehicle fuel (Nizami, 2012).

The biomethanation of organic materials can be divided into multiple steps performed by a variety of organisms with different metabolic abilities. The different reactions are grouped into four major steps named: hydrolysis, acidogenesis, acetogenesis and methanogenesis (Chaudhari, et al., 2012). The key groups of microorganisms required are: fermenting and hydrolyzing bacteria, hydrogen producing acetogenic bacteria and two types of methanogenic archaea (Ahring, 2003). The microbial population can differ greatly in different biogas processes. The structure of the microbial community is shaped by different environmental parameters, such as pH, temperature, substrate composition etc. (Tsavkelova & Netrusov, 2012).

The hydrolytic and fermenting bacteria transform the complex biopolymers to mono and oligomers and further on to hydrogen plus carbon dioxide, acetate and other volatile fatty acids (VFA) and alcohols (figure 1). The biopolymers are most commonly carbohydrates, lipids and proteins. The hydrolytic step is generally regarded as rate limiting when the substrate consists of high amounts of lignocellulose (Demain, et al., 2005). Examples of bacterial genera commonly involved in the hydrolysis of cellulose are *Clostridium, Acetivibrio, Bacteroides* and *Ruminococcus* (Tsavkelova & Netrusov, 2012).

The hydrogen producing acetogenic bacteria are responsible for converting different VFA to acetate and hydrogen plus carbon dioxide. The removal of hydrogen proceeds in the final step where hydrogen plus carbon dioxide and acetate are converted to methane. This requires two types of methanogenic archaea, hydrogenotrophic and aceticlastic methanogens (Ahring, 2003) (Angelidaki, et al., 2011). For the methanation to take place the environment must be strictly anaerobic and the presence of other electron acceptors, then carbon dioxide, limited (Angelidaki, et al., 2011).



Figure 1. The biomethanation process. Inspiration from (Tsavkelova & Netrusov, 2012)

An advantage with AD in comparison to aerobic digestion (composting) is that there is no need for aeration, which is costly and can be troublesome (Demain, et al., 2005). Advantageous with AD is also the closed layout of the process, making it possible to harvest products like biogas, which else would diffuse away. The potential in the excess of possible substrates, such as lignocellulose, is large. Following a completed degradation, the rest material is rich in nutrients and can after some further processing be used as fertilizer in agriculture (Anon., 2021). In anaerobic digestion the fractions of mineralized nitrogen and phosphorus is also increased compared to the original input material (Massé, et al., 2007). Disadvantageous with AD is high capital cost and rather high failure rate (Massé, et al., 2012).

Analysis of genetic material through 16s rRNA and functional genes

Following the isolation of an organism two different approaches are common for studying them: 16s rRNA and functional gene sequencing.

For the identification of an organism the 16s rRNA gene can be sequenced and compared in a database with other sequenced and characterized microorganisms. This might enable gathering of information regarding the isolates taxonomic placement and phenotype. There is however a chance that the organisms have not been isolated and characterized prior to this event and therefore does not exist in the database. Also, even with high similarity of 16s rRNA between two organisms they might not be the same and display phenotypic differences (Pereyra, et al., 2010). By examining specific genetic markers (functional genes) a specific trait can be searched for. An example of such functional gene is related to cellulose degrading capacity. An interesting gene in this regard is the glycoside hydrolase, which in anaerobic bacteria most commonly belong to the families 5, 9 and 48. (Tsavkelova & Netrusov, 2012) (Pereyra, et al., 2010) (Henrissat & Bairoch, 1996). In this master thesis the genes coding for glycoside hydrolases of family 5 and 48 have been used since degenerated primers were available for those genes.

TRFLP is a method that can be used in combination with functional genes to investigate the microbial community and see the changes over time. The method works through using DNA (the desired gene amplified with PCR) that is cleaved with restriction enzymes (Walker, et al., 2017). The resulting pattern can give some suggestion of the community profile if compared to database of known species. Over time the pattern can be compared to see how the community changes, such as for example the cellulose degrading community in a biomethanation process. If subjecting the community to changes in physiological parameters the results could be followed and documented by this method. For example, in a previous work the cel5 and 48 containing microbial community and its change caused by different substrates and changing temperature was evaluated using TRFLP (Sun, et al., 2012).

Cellulosomes and free enzymes

The enzymes responsible for cellulose degradation is either secreted into the medium or bound to the organism. The organisms, cellulose degraders, produce a variety of enzymes with different preferences in regards to: degrading mechanism (endo or exo), structural region of carbohydrate and chain length. The structure of the cellulose changes during the degrading process therefor requiring different enzymes. (Béguin & Aubert, 1994)

Organic materials differ in their toughness of degradability depending on their component composition. Lignocellulose rich materials pose difficulty to many organisms. As a way of handling that problem some organisms not only produce enzymes that are free in solution but also enzyme complexes that are bound to the membrane of the organism (Tsavkelova & Netrusov, 2012). These large, membrane bound enzyme complexes are named cellulosomes. Their task is to, through synergistic interactions and optimal distance to, make the degradation more effective. Their effectiveness is also a result of the large variety of enzymes assembled in the units. The attack is more comprehensive due to the many enzymes in one complex and therefor increasing their local concentration is also an effective way for the organism to preserve energy (Vodovnik & Logar, 2010).



Figure 2. The cellulosome composition for *Clostridium thermocellum*. The light blue unit is the scaffolding with a carbohydrate binding module, CBM. COH 1 and 2 are cohesins, DOCK 1 and 2 are dockerins and SLH, surface-layer homologous module. Inspiration from (Tsavkelova & Netrusov, 2012)

The cellulosome is made up of multiple subunits with different functions (figure 2); some provide structure and other catalytic activity (Vodovnik & Logar, 2010). The backbone of the cellulosome is a scaffolding with attached cohesins. The cohesins are modules to which other subunits can attach with dockerin modules. In order to enable a high proximity between substrate and enzyme a carbohydrate binding module (CBM) is often present, this module can recognize and attach to the carbohydrate and as a result closing the distance between substrate and enzyme. An anchoring protein binds the cellulosome to the bacterial cell wall. The catalytic enzymes attached to the scaffolding are not only cellulases but also xylanases, mannanases etc..since their presence are required for the degradation of the plant cell wall (Bayer, et al., 2004). Cellulosomes of different bacteria can be different; the number of scaffoldings may for example differ as well as the nature of the cohesins (Bayer, et al., 2004).

The glycoside hydrolases that are responsible for the cellulose degradation work in a diverse manner; some have a retaining mechanism and other inverting (Koshland, 1953). Due to the structure of the cellulose, there is a large variety of glycoside hydrolases. The active site topologies for most glycoside hydrolases are pocket, cleft or tunnel. This allows binding of different types of carbohydrates (Davies & Henrissat, 1993).

2. Materials and Methods

The two organisms, named DC1-18-4 and BCISO-4, were isolated from samples taken from two large scale biogas-plants. The organisms were isolated by PhD student, Li Sun.

Medium

In all tests, if not otherwise stated, the medium used was a basal medium (BM) with the addition of cold 1 (C1) and cold 2 (C2) as described in (Westerholm, et al., 2012). C1 is a vitamin, salt and trace element solution that may be required for growth. C2 is a reducing agent as well as part of the buffer system. Both supplements were added in 5 v%, pH was kept at 7.2. The BM was prepared through mixing a phosphate buffer, yeast extract and resazurin (redox indicator) and 865 ml of distilled water; plus some extra to compensate for the evaporation during boiling. After approximately 20 minutes of boiling the medium was cooled under N2-gas flushing. The medium was subsequently divided into bottles, 36 mL into each 118 mL serum bottle whilst flushing with N₂-gas. While still flushing with gas, butyl rubber stoppers were put on and the bottles were effectively sealed with alcaps. The gas phase finally exchanged to N₂/CO₂ (80:20) with a final pressure of 0.2 atmospheres over pressure. Finally, the bottles were autoclaved at 120°C for 20 minutes. The BM medium contained resazurin which enabled the state of oxidation to be determined by color (colorless below -60mV).

The C1 solution was prepared by mixing the ingredients (salt, vitamins and trace metals) with 35.5 mL of pre boiled distilled water that had cooled whilst flushing with N₂-gas (Westerholm, et al., 2012). The mixture was then sterile filtered (0.25 μ m) into pre autoclaved serum bottles filled with N₂-gas phase. The bottles were then pressurized up with N₂-gas until 0.2-0.5 atmospheres above pressure was reached. 2.2 mL of C1 was added to the sealed serum bottles of BM using a syringe. The addition was made after the medium had cooled. C1 was added in a larger volume than stated in (Westerholm, et al., 2012) in order to compensate for the larger final volume.

The C2 solution was prepared by mixing all ingredients and sterile filtered into pre autoclaved bottle an N_2/CO_2 -gas phase (Westerholm, et al., 2012). Pressure was set to 0.2-0.5 atmospheres above pressure. 2.2 mL of C2 was added to the sealed serum bottles of BM using a syringe. The addition was made after the medium had cooled. C2 was added in a larger volume than stated in (Westerholm, et al., 2012) in order to compensate for the larger final volume.

A reinforced clostridial medium (RCM) was used for some of the experiments. RCM is very rich in nutrients and can therefore be used as a control, ensuring that growth is not limited in the BM medium due to non-optimal nutrient conditions. This medium was purchased from MERCK (Germany) and prepared according to description provided by the manufacturer. The medium was, if not stated otherwise, used in a total volume of 36 mL in 118 mL serum bottles. The medium was added to the bottles whilst flushing with N₂-gas after which they were closed with butyl rubber and al-caps. The gas phase was subsequently changed to N_2/CO_2 (80:20) with

a final pressure of 0.2 atmospheres above pressure and finally autoclaved at 120 $^{\circ}\mathrm{C}$ for 20 minutes.

Substrate utilization

The growth of both isolated bacteria, DC1-18-4 and BCISO-4, was evaluated using different carbohydrates and BM medium. The carbon sources tested for growth were: cellobiose, starch, hemicellulose, ground wheat straw, cellulose, fructose, glucose, ribose, mannose, xylose and sorbitol (an alcohol). Growth with hemicellulose as a carbon source was only tested for organism BCISO-4 due to shortage of substrate.

Carbohydrates were added to a final concentration of 0.5 w/v%. The bottles were inoculated with 5-10% of inoculum, inserted into the bottles with a syringe, and incubated in a dark room at 37 °C. Each test was performed in duplicates with a negative control. The carbohydrates were pre mixed in stock solutions with a concentration of 50 mg/mL (using cooled pre boiled water) and sterile filtrated into the bottles. For the substrates straw, starch and cellobiose stock solutions could not be prepared due to low solubility. Instead 0.2 g (reaching a final concentration of 0.5 w/v% in each bottle) of the carbon source were added directly to the bottles prior to the medium being added.

Growth on RCM was tested in multiple combinations: RCM on its own, with the addition of cellobiose, combined with BM and combined with BM and cellobiose. Cellobiose was chosen since it had already proven to be a sufficient carbon source. The BM and RCM combination was tested in order to ensure sufficiently reduced environment (BM) in combination with high nutrients (RCM).

Fermentation products

The type and amount of fermentation products formed during growth was determined through high performance liquid chromatography (HPLC) analysis according to the protocol published by (Westerholm, et al., 2012). 2 mL liquid were removed from the growth bottles after 9 days of incubation and prepared for the analysis. Negative controls were analyzed as well; these cell samples were removed prior to inoculation for the substrate utilization test.

Physiological test: temperature

The temperature span within which the two organisms could grow was evaluated by growing the bacteria with cellulose (50 mg/ml) in BM at temperatures ranging within the span of 15 and 56° C (56, 54, 51, 37, 30, 25, 20 and 15° C). When growth had been observed through visual examination (changes in color of the medium to yellow and turbidity) the test was repeated at observed maximum and minimum temperatures, including a negative control in order to verify the result. The yellow color of the medium is a sign of cell density.

Physiological test: pH

The pH span, for successful growth and cellulose degradation, was evaluated by inoculation of the two isolates in BM set at different pH-values, using hydrochloric acid (2M) and sodium carbonate (2M). The pH was set at the beginning of the test (measured through subtracting 2 ml for measurements with the pH electrode) but no attempts were made to keep the pH at a constant level during the incubation. Measurements of pH were made at the end of the test when growth had been observed. This measurement was performed in the same manner as the measurements conducted before start.

The chosen pH-values were: 5, 6, 7, 8, 9 and 10 (table 1 and 2).

Table 1. Summary of the pH study for DC1-18-4. Information regarding the sought	pH value and the
actual reached value as well as the volume (mL) of acid or base that was added.	

Organism: DC1-18-4						
pH:	5	6	7	8	9	10
Addition of base	-	-	initial pH	0.2	0.5	4.0
Addition of acid (mL):	1.0	0.6	initial pH	-	-	-
Actual pH at start:	5.1	6.2	initial pH	7.9	8.8	9.9

Table 2. Summary of the pH study for BCISO-4. Information regarding the sought pH value and the actual reached value as well as the volume (mL) of acid or base that was added.

Organism: BCISO-4						
pH:	5	6	7	8	9	10
Addition of base (mL):	-	-	initial pH	0.2	0.5	4
Addition of acid (mL):	1.0	0.6	initial pH	-	-	-
Actual pH at start:	5.3	6.2	initial pH	8	9.0	9.9

In order to determine how much acid or base that should be added to the bottles to reach the desired pH two separate BM bottles (with added C1 and C2) were used for a pre-test. During the pre-test the caps were removed and bottle flushed with N_2/CO_2 (80:20) and pH measured whilst slowly adding acid into one bottle and base into the other. The amounts, and pH, were documented and the information was used to determine the approximate volume needed for the actual test. The acid and base were sterile filtered into the bottles using a syringe. In order to confirm the pH, 1 mL was removed from the bottles, through syringe and transferred to an Eppendorf tube. Using an electrode whilst flushing with N_2/CO_2 (80:20) pH could be measured. As seen in table 1 and 2 the pH reached was close to that aimed for.

Enzyme activity

The enzyme activity for cleavage of glucose and xylose was investigated by an activity test using both cell pellet, supernatant and cell mix (mixture where the cells were in suspension). The main purpose was to determine in which fraction enzyme activity would be presented. It was also tested if the bacteria produced enzymes towards a carbon which it had not been grown on. In the test a substrate, e.g. a sugar molecule coupled to a fluorophore was used. If this compound was cleaved a color reaction occurred. The substrates used were 4-Nitrophenyl beta-D-glucuronide (PNPG which simulated glucose) and 4-Nitrophenyl beta-D-xylopyranoside (PNPX which simulated xylose). Required for the test was: 100 µL of cell sample, 100 µL sodium carbonate and 5 µL of PNPG (20mM)/ PNPX (20 mM). For the first test, cells were collected from cultures grown on glucose (table 3). The glucose cleaving activity was investigated to evaluate if the enzyme activity could be connected to soluble or membrane bound enzymes. For the second test (table 4) the cultures were grown on cellulose or xylose and tested for enzyme activity on xylose and glucose respectively. Both tests were performed with different reaction times.

The cell mixture was retrieved by removing a sample from the cell cultures (using a syringe). The sample were subjected to centrifugation at 1000 RCF for 3 minutes whereafter the supernatant was removed. The resulting pellet was washed 2 times with a sodium acetate buffer (50 mM) and afterwards resuspended in 150 µL of the same buffer. The buffer had a pH of 5.6. Tests on all fractions were performed according to the recipe: 100 µL cell sample, 5 µL substrate (20 mM PNPG or PNPX) and 100 µL sodium carbonate (0.4 M). All test tubes were incubated at 37 ° C for the entire reaction time. The different reaction times as well as the outline of the tests can be seen in tables 3 and 4. The reaction times for the cell mix and supernatant were chosen with the aim to establish if time was an important factor for the results. The pellet was only run for one reaction time (16 hours) due to difficulties in achieving a good enough size pellet. Reactions were stopped by the addition of sodium carbonate (0.5 M), increasing the pH and incapacitating the enzymes. The sodium carbonate also made the fluorophore give off a yellow color which was used, through visual observation, to determine the activity.

Table 3. The outline of the enzyme activity test with supernatant, cell mixture and pellet for both investigated bacteria, BCISO-4 and DC1-18-4. The culture was grown on glucose and its activity tested on PNPG. The reaction time symbolizes the time before the addition of sodium carbonate.

Organism:	Culture grown on:	Substrate:	Fraction:	Reaction time:
BCISO-4	Glucose	PNPG	Supernatant	30 min
BCISO-4	Glucose	PNPG	Supernatant	5 hours
BCISO-4	Glucose	PNPG	Supernatant	23 hours
BCISO-4	Glucose	PNPG	Cell mixture	30 min
BCISO-4	Glucose	PNPG	Cell mixture	5 hours
BCISO-4	Glucose	PNPG	Cell mixture	23 hours
BCISO-4	Glucose	PNPG	Pellet	16 hours
DC1-18-4	Glucose	PNPG	Supernatant	30 min
DC1-18-4	Glucose	PNPG	Supernatant	5 hours
DC1-18-4	Glucose	PNPG	Supernatant	23 hours
DC1-18-4	Glucose	PNPG	Cell mixture	30 min
DC1-18-4	Glucose	PNPG	Cell mixture	5 hours
DC1-18-4	Glucose	PNPG	Cell mixture	23 hours
DC1-18-4	Glucose	PNPG	Pellet	16 hours

Table 4. The outline of the enzyme activity test with supernatant, cell mixture and pellet for both investigated bacteria, BCISO-4 and DC1-18-4. The cultures were grown on cellulose or xylose and activity tested on PNPX or PNPG. The reaction time symbolizes the time before the addition of sodium carbonate.

Organism:	Culture grown on	PNPG/PNPX	Fraction:	Reaction time:
BCISO-4	Cellulose	PNPX	pellet	16 hours
BCISO-4	Xylose	PNPG	pellet	16 hours
BCISO-4	Xylose	PNPG	Cell mixture	2 hours
BCISO-4	Xylose	PNPG	Cell mixture	20 hours
BCISO-4	Cellulose	PNPX	Cell mixture	2 hours
BCISO-4	Cellulose	PNPX	Cell mixture	20 hours
BCISO-4	Xylose	PNPG	Supernatant	2 hours
BCISO-4	Xylose	PNPG	Supernatant	20 hours
BCISO-4	Cellulose	PNPX	Supernatant	2 hours
BCISO-4	Cellulose	PNPX	Supernatant	20 hours
DC1-18-4	Cellulose	PNPX	pellet	16 hours
DC1-18-4	Xylose	PNPG	pellet	16 hours
DC1-18-4	Xylose	PNPG	Cell mixture	2 hours
DC1-18-4	Xylose	PNPG	Cell mixture	20 hours
DC1-18-4	Cellulose	PNPX	Cell mixture	2 hours
DC1-18-4	Cellulose	PNPX	Cell mixture	20 hours
DC1-18-4	Xylose	PNPG	Supernatant	2 hours
DC1-18-4	Xylose	PNPG	Supernatant	20 hours
DC1-18-4	Cellulose	PNPX	Supernatant	2 hours
DC1-18-4	Cellulose	PNPX	Supernatant	20

DNA extraction and PCR

The DNA from the bacteria was extracted using QIAGEN DNeasy Blood&Tissue according to producer's manual.

Preparations for the PCR were made by mixing the ingredients in table 5. The preparations were made shortly before the start of the PCR and were mixed in a PCR-tube. Primers (Pereyra, et al., 2010) (table 6) were delivered from Invitrogen. All PCR programs were the same as described by (Sun, et al., 2012). Total bacteria were analyzed targeting the 16S rRNA gene and the cellulose degrading bacteria were analyzed targeting both Cel5 and Cel48 genes.

PCR recipe		
Ingredients:	Volumes (µL)	Concentration
Dream Taq Green PCR Master mix (2x)	12.5	
Primer forward	1	10 pmol/μL
Primer reverse	1	10 pmol/µL
Water, nuclease free	9.5	
DNA template	1	

 Table 5. Recipe for the PCR reaction for amplification of Cel5 and Cel48 genes as well as total bacteria.

Table 6. Primers used to detect glycosidase family 5 and 48 and total bacteria by PCR (Pereyra, et al., 2010).

Primers:			
Forward	Cel5_392F	Cel48_490F	Ba-T-8F
Reverse	Cel5_754R	Cel48_920R	Ba-T-1522R

Negative controls were run on the PCR to verify that no contaminations had entered the samples during the preparation process. This sample was run with additional water as a substitute to DNA template. For the negative control the Ba-primers were used.

Sequence analysis

To validate a successful amplification the PCR product was run on an agarose gel (1% agarose), with the addition of GelRed Nucleic Acid (from BIOTIUM) and a ladder. The presence of bands indicated product and their location, in comparison with the ladder, show the size of the amplified fragments (table 7). A successful run would also be signified with no band in the negative control.

Table 7. The genes Cel5 and Cel48, their estimated size measured in number of base pairs.

Fragment	Cel5	Cel48
Number of base pairs	362	430

Following a successful PCR, samples were purified using QIAGEN MinElute PCR Purification Kit, according to the producer manual, and sent to sequencing analysis at Uppsala genome center.

For the construction of a clone gene library, DNA was extracted from both bacteria, as described above. The PCR reaction was run as described above targeting cel5 and cel48 for both organisms. Gel electrophoresis was performed where the correct length of the amplification product were confirmed (see table 7). The bands were then cut from the gel and placed in eppendorf tubes. QUIAGEN gel extraction kit was used to extract and purify the DNA fragments from the gel. The fragments were then ligated overnight into pGEM-Teasy plasmids with T4 DNA ligase and 2X Rapid Ligation buffer. The plasmids used contained a gene for antibiotic tolerance (amplicillin). The plasmids were thereafter transferred to freeze competent Escherichia coli (E. coli) cells that had been thawed from the -70 freezer. Plasmids and E. coli mixture were then placed on a shaking table in SOC medium to ensure that the E. coli would take up the plasmid. The cell mixture was incubated at 37 ° C for an hour and a half. Each sample was then spread on three agar plates supplemented with ampicillin. The ampicillin ensured that only the cells that had a plasmid could grow, due to antibiotic tolerance on the plasmid. Different volumes were spread on the plates (10, 20 or 50 μL). The agar plates were incubated at 37 ° C overnight. Single colonies were chosen and spread on new agar plates. The plates were then placed at $37 \degree C$ overnight. A second PCR reaction was prepared for colony PCR e g a single colony was transferred to the PCR tubes. These PCR reactions were run with three different primers: the cel5, cel48 (table 6) and M13. The PCR reaction with the cel5 and cel48 primer was run as described previously and for the M13 primer the same procedure was followed with the exception that twice the volume was used.

Detection and importance in environmental samples

Terminal restriction fragment length polymorphism (TRFLP) analysis was conducted on samples collected from three biogas plants. The samples had been kept in the freezer. For extraction of DNA a sample of 200 μ L were removed for each test and the protocol from MP FastDNA Spin Kit for Soil was used. The extractions were prepared in triplicates.

Table 8. I	PCR recipe f	or amplification	of DNA from	environmental	samples for	TRFLP analysis.
------------	--------------	------------------	-------------	---------------	-------------	------------------------

PCR recipe for environmental samples				
ingredients:	Volumes (µL)			
Primer forward	1			
Primer reverse	1			
Water, nuclease free	9.5			
DNA template	12.5			

A PCR reaction was prepared as described in table 8 and conducted as previously described under the section above, DNA extraction and PCR. It was run with different initial DNA concentrations in order to reach the most optimal PCR amplification. The reverse primer had a fluorophore added to enable later detection. After the entire sample volume had been run on the agarose gel (2% agarose) the bands were cut and DNA extracted and purified through the use of QIAGEN gel extraction kit. Following the extraction, another gel electrophoresis was run, to verify that the sample was pure. The restriction enzymes MobI (for cel5) and AluI (for cel48) were added and left overnight to digest the samples. The restriction enzyme cuts the sample at specific sites. The enzymes were inactivated the following morning by a large change in temperature, from approximately 50 to 4 $^{\circ}$ C. The samples were then prepared, according to the instructions, provided by the DNA sequencer company. The data collected from the analysis was analyzed using Peak Scanner Software and Microsoft Excel.

3. Results

Growth pattern

The interpretation regarding growth in the different tests was made based on a color change noted through visual observation. As the bacteria grow the color of the medium turned yellow/orange, caused by the anchor protein in the cellulosome. Both organisms grow in a similar manner and appeared almost the same. Examples of visual confirmation of growth can be seen in figure 3. In both pictures the cultures are grown on BM and cellulose. The culture in the right figure is considerably older than those exhibited in the figure to the left, explaining the stronger coloring of the liquid. A slight difference in color between DC1-18-4 and BCISO-4 can also be seen in figure 3.



Figure 3. Left picture. The bacteria display slightly different colors during growth. DC1-18-4 is cultivated in the bottle to the left, and BCISO-4 is in the bottle to the right. Growth on BM with cellulose. Right picture. Growth of BCISO-4 in BM with cellulose. The culture is approximately two months old.

Based on the properties of the sugar the bacteria grew differently, as can be seen in figure 4. The culture shown in the bottles from left to right is growth on cellulose, ribose and cellobiose, respectively. These 3 carbon sources represent 3 different categories of investigated carbons; insoluble, low solubility and soluble. The growth pattern on the insoluble cellulose consisted of two phases: growth on the sediment of the cellulose following growth in solution. In the cultures shown in figure 3, these phases were also evident. These two phases differed (color and growth speed) somewhat between the bacteria, growth temperature also affected the growth pattern.



Figure 4. Comparison of the different growth patterns for BCISO-4 on the carbon sources cellulose, ribose and cellobiose (left to right).

Substrate utilization

When testing the growth ability in BM on different carbon sources the test was allowed to run for approximately two months. The results were monitored through visual observation. Results for both bacteria are summarized in table 9.

Table 9. Result from the substrate utilization test on 11 carbon sources for both isolates. A double plus symbol (++) indicates fast growth, the single plus (+) indicates growth (however limited to some extent) and the minus symbol (-) indicates that no growth was evident. A ND indicates that growth could not be determined.

	Organism:	
Carbon source:	BCISO-4	DC1-18-4
Xylose	+	+
Cellobiose	++	++
Starch	+	ND
Sorbitol	+	-
Straw	ND	+
Glucose	+	+
Fructose	+	-
Mannose	-	-
Cellulose	++	++
Ribose	+	+
Hemicellulose	ND	ND

Due to difficulties, through visual observation, to determine if the test had a positive or negative outcome some of the results were not determined, ND. The straw and hemicellulose colored the medium, making it difficult to identify growth through visual observation. The straw was also insoluble and significantly lowered the visibility in the bottle. Growths on some substrates were also ND due to a shortage of medium and substrate, limiting the number of tests.

Over time, through visual observation, it was evident that BCISO-4 grew faster than DC1-18-4; under the given conditions. The carbon sources cellulose and cellobiose were however preferred by both organisms and

resulted in a faster growth for both of them as compared to other substrates. In some of the less preferable carbon sources, it took over a month for growth to appear and even then growth was not strong. For some of the carbon sources no growth appeared at all (table 9).

All growth tests on RCM were unsuccessful, e g no growth was observed.

HPLC analysis

HPLC analysis of liquid samples from both bacteria illustrated that the two main products from the investigated substrates were acetate and butyrate (table 10 and 11). Other peaks were also identified in the chromatogram, suggesting additional products (as can be seen in table 10 and 11), however at very low concentrations, lower than 0.1 g/L. Thus, these values were not reflected on further.

Interpretation of the HPLC result was made after comparison to the negative control, so that the VFA production could be separated from the compounds produced from the medium only and not from the substrate. Any amount of VFA found in the negative control was subtracted from the values obtained from cultures supplemented with substrate. The measured amount of glucose in the negative control was 3.6 g/L. The glucose concentration given in table 10 and 11 are therefore the remaining levels from the original additive, illustrating that not all glucose was consumed during growth. Glucose accumulation can be observed from growth on cellobiose and cellulose.

DC1-18-4	Carbon source:							
VFA (g/L):	Ribose	Fructose	Mannose	Glucose	Xylose	Cellobiose	Sorbitol	Cellulose
Glucose				3.06		0.26		0.17
Acetate	0.31		0.02	0.04	0.32	0.43	0.05	0.25
Propionate		0.17						
I-Butyrate		0.08						
Butyrate	0.26				0.17	0.45		0.23
I-Valerate							0.21	
Valerate								

Table 10. VFA production during growth of DC1-18-4 on different carbon sources. Only peaks identified in the HPLC are listed. The concentrations are levels reached above those achieved in a negative control.

Table 11. VFA production during growth of BCISO-4 on different carbon sources. Only peaks identified in the HPLC are listed. The concentrations are levels reached above those achieved in a negative control.

BCISO-4	Carbon	source:						
VFA (g/L):	Ribose	Fructose	Mannose	Glucose	Xylose	Cellobiose	Sorbitol	Cellulose
Glucose				0.61		0.66		0.40
Acetate	0.02	0.02		0.31	0.20	0.22		0.26
Propionate								
I-Butyrate								
Butyrate				0.20	0.10	0.10		0.23
I-Valerate						0.16		
Valerate								

Calculation a carbon balance for DC1-18-4 on substrate ribose with the values in table 10 gives:

Ribose:

0.05 g/mL (original concentration) divided by ribose's molecular weight of 150 equals 0.33 mol/L.

Number of carbons per 100 molars of substrate: 5 carbons 5*100=500

Acetate:

0.31 g/L of acetate from table 10 0.31 g/L divided by acetates molecular weight of 59 equals 0,005 molars/L Per 100 molars of substrate: 0.005*300=1.5 molars Number of carbons per 100 molars of substrate: acetate has 2 carbons 1.5*2=3

Butyrate: 0.26 g/L of butyrate from table 10 0.26 g/L divided by butyrate's molecular weight of 87 equals 0.002 molars/L Per 100 molars of substrate: 0.002*300=0.86 molars Number of carbons per 100 molars of substrate: butyrate has 4 carbons 0.86*4= 3.44

If 10% of the ribose is consumed: (3+3.44)/(500*0.1)*100=12.88%If 50% of the ribose is consumed: (3+3.44)/(500*0.5)*100=2.58%If 100% of the ribose is consumed: (3+3.44)/(500)*100=1.29%

Physiological test: temperature

The temperature test was run for approximately five weeks and results are summarized in table 12. To summarize, none of the organisms grew at a temperature below 25 ° C and maximum temperature for observed growth was at 54 ° and 51° C for BCISO-4 and DC1-18-4, respectively. Cultures incubated at lower temperatures grew significantly slower than the ones incubated at higher temperatures.

Table 12. Growth of BCISO-4 and DC1-18-4 at different temperatures. A double plus symbol (++) indicates fast growth, the single plus (+) indicates growth (however limited to some extent), the minus symbol (-) indicates that no growth was evident.

Temperature (°C):	Organism:				
	BCISO-4	DC1-18-4			
56	-	-			
54	++	-			
51	++	+			
37	++	++			
30	+	+			
25	+	+			
20	-	-			
15	-	-			

An observation made, regarding the growth pattern at $51 \degree C$, was that growth during the first weeks was plentiful; coloring both medium and cellulose orange. However, as the test continued, the coloring lessened significantly. This phenomenon appeared for both organisms. When comparing this growth pattern to the other temperatures, they did not behave in the same way. An image of the growth for BCISO-4 at $37 \degree C$ and at $51 \degree C$ can be seen in figure 5. The two bottles in the image were inoculated at the same day and at start displayed the same growth pattern.



Figure 5. Growth of BCISO-4 in BM on cellulose at 37 and 51°C (the culture at 51°C initially had high turbidity which decreased over time and in line with this the yellow color was reduced).

Physiological test: pH

The pH growth test was run for approximately one month. Measurement of pH at the end of the test illustrated pH changes over time in the bottles where growth occurred (Table 13 and 14). DC1-18-4 showed growth between pH 6.2-8.8 and BCISO-4 between 6.2-9.9. The pH value changed over time as the bacteria grew and the final value was not the same as initial. To be noted was that to some bottles quite a large volume of base/acid had to be added to

reach the desired pH (table 1 and 2) and thus a dilution of growth medium might have influenced the results.

 Table 13. Growth test for DC1-18-4 conducted at different initial pH, spanning from pH 5-10. Growth is documented as a plus symbol (+) and no growth as a minus symbol (-).

Organism: DC1-18-4						
pH:	5	6	7	8	9	10
Actual pH at start:	5.1	6.2	initial pH	7.9	8.8	9.9
Growth:	-	+	+	+	+	-
pH at end		5.8	5.8	6.9	6.8	

Table 14. Growth test for BCISO-4 conducted at different initial pH, spanning from 5-10. Growth is documented as a plus symbol (+) and no growth as a minus symbol (-).

Organism: BCISO-4						
pH:	5	6	7	8	9	10
Actual pH at start:	5.3	6.2	initial pH	8.0	9.0	9.9
Growth:	-	+	+	+	+	+
pH at end		5.6	5.7	6.3	6.8	9.5

Enzyme activity

A summary of the enzyme activity test results performed on pellet, cell mixture and supernatant can be seen in table 15 and 16.

The results for DC1-18-4 displayed an overall higher activity than BCISO-4, meaning that when comparing the yellow color reaction (cleavage of substrate and fluorophore) of DC1-18-4 to BCISO-4 it occurred faster and with a stronger color. This was observed in all fractions after 5 hours (table 15), indicating a larger production, or higher activity, of enzymes. Since both organisms had activity in supernatant as well as pellet it is evident that the bacteria produced free enzymes as well as cell bound. DC1-18-4 displayed a rather high and similar activity in all fractions (table 15 and 16).

For BCISO-4 a higher activity, when comparing to the other tests, was only accomplished in the cell pellet. After 23 hours, only medium activity had been reached in all other fractions. For BCISO-4 it can be observed that when grown on xylose and tested for PNPG (cell mix and supernatant) no activity was observed after 2 hours. However, activity was measured at 20 hours. For BCISO-4 grown on cellulose and tested on PNPX the activity also increases over time, in comparison to DC1-18-4 which displayed the same amount of activity throughout the test. For pellet, the reaction time of 16 hours was the only one tested, making it more difficult to draw conclusions. It could only be observed that the organism showed a high activity.

Table 15. Activity test for BCISO-4 and DC1-18-4 originally grown on glucose and given the substrate PNPG. Results are measured in (-) no activity, (+) low activity, (++) medium activity and (+++) high activity.

Organism:	Culture grown on:	Substrate:	Fraction:	Reaction time:	Result:
BCISO-4	Glucose	PNPG	Supernatant	30 min	+
BCISO-4	Glucose	PNPG	Supernatant	5 hours	++
BCISO-4	Glucose	PNPG	Supernatant	23 hours	++
BCISO-4	Glucose	PNPG	Cell mixture	30 min	+
BCISO-4	Glucose	PNPG	Cell mixture	5 hours	++
BCISO-4	Glucose	PNPG	Cell mixture	23 hours	++
BCISO-4	Glucose	PNPG	Pellet	16 hours	+++
DC1-18-4	Glucose	PNPG	Supernatant	30 min	+
DC1-18-4	Glucose	PNPG	Supernatant	5 hours	+++
DC1-18-4	Glucose	PNPG	Supernatant	23 hours	+++
DC1-18-4	Glucose	PNPG	Cell mixture	30 min	++
DC1-18-4	Glucose	PNPG	Cell mixture	5 hours	+++
DC1-18-4	Glucose	PNPG	Cell mixture	23 hours	+++
DC1-18-4	Glucose	PNPG	Pellet	16 hours	+++

Table 16. Activity test for BCISO-4 and DC1-18-4 originally grown on cellulose and xylose, given the
substrate PNPX or PNPG respectively. Results are measured in (-) no activity, (+) low activity, (++)
medium activity and (+++) high activity.

Organism:	Culture grown on	PNPG/PNPX	Fraction:	Reaction time (h)	Result:
BCISO-4	Cellulose	PNPX	Pellet	16	++
BCISO-4	Xylose	PNPG	Pellet	16	++
BCISO-4	Xylose	PNPG	Cell mixture	2	-
BCISO-4	Xylose	PNPG	Cell mixture	20	++
BCISO-4	Cellulose	PNPX	Cell mixture	2	+
BCISO-4	Cellulose	PNPX	Cell mixture	20	++
BCISO-4	Xylose	PNPG	Supernatant	2	-
BCISO-4	Xylose	PNPG	Supernatant	20	++
BCISO-4	Cellulose	PNPX	Supernatant	2	+
BCISO-4	Cellulose	PNPX	Supernatant	20	++
DC1-18-4	Cellulose	PNPX	pellet	16	++
DC1-18-4	Xylose	PNPG	pellet	16	++
DC1-18-4	Xylose	PNPG	Cell mixture	2	++
DC1-18-4	Xylose	PNPG	Cell mixture	20	++
DC1-18-4	Cellulose	PNPX	Cell mixture	2	++
DC1-18-4	Cellulose	PNPX	Cell mixture	20	++
DC1-18-4	Xylose	PNPG	Supernatant	2	++
DC1-18-4	Xylose	PNPG	Supernatant	20	++
DC1-18-4	Cellulose	PNPX	Supernatant	2	++
DC1-18-4	Cellulose	PNPX	Supernatant	20	++

Sequence analysis

A successful extraction and PCR was confirmed by gel electrophoresis. The samples amplified presented bands in the correct size and a blank negative control.

The PCR product, amplified with the total bacteria primer, was sent for sequencing and showed results verifying that the bacteria was still the same which originally had been isolated from the biogas plant. Mutations can occur or accidental contamination when inoculating. The sequencing also confirmed that only one organism was present in the culture. If the results from the sequencing would have come back inconclusive that would have indicated presence of more than one bacteria. Samples were sent for sequencing at multiple times.

In the gel electrophoresis run after using the primers for cel5 and cel48, on extracted material for both BCISO-4 and DC1-18-4, bands could be seen corresponding to the theoretical length of the cel5 and cel48 fragments. A confirmation that the carbohydrate cleaving ability coupled to cel5 and cel48 were present in both bacteria.

The sequencing of the cel5 and cel48 genes after insertion into the pGEM-Teasy plasmid provided the entire and undamaged sequence of the genes (table 17). Being inserted into the plasmids and thereafter amplified with the M13 primer gave a larger piece of DNA that enabled a more accurate sequencing where no bps from cel5 or cel48 were lost at the ends of the fragment. This DNA sequence was analyzed providing information necessary for the TRFLP, e g at which sites the restriction enzymes would cut and the length of the obtained fragments would be obtained for DC1-18-4 or BCISO-4. The theoretical number of bps in each fragment can be seen in table 17 below. For BCISO-4 not enough PCR product were obtained for the analysis and thus for the cel5 gene no clone library could be made.

 Table 17. Insertion into the pGEM-Teasy plasmid and thereafter sequenced provided the lengths (number of bp) of CeI5 and CeI48 fragments in both isolates.

	Cel5	Cel48
DC1-18-4	386 bp	296 bp
BCISO-4	-	319 bp

Detection and importance in environmental samples

Data for the TRFLP analysis of environmental samples are assembled in figure 6 and 7. For the analysis of the cel48 genes only samples from two biogas plants were successful. For the third sample the DNA amplification in the PCR was unsuccessful and no results were obtained.

The TRFLP of three biogas plants, are in the graph represented through different colors. Their location on the x-axis indicate the size of the fragment (measured in bps) and their height is the abundance found in the environmental sample. When comparing the TRFs from the cel5 TRFLP plot (figure 6) with the theoretical size of the DC1-18-4 cel5 fragments (table 17) there is a match at 386 bps. The small peak from biogas plant 1 is most likely the DC1-18-4 cel5 fragment. The TRF at 386 bp is however very small, representing 1.6%, signifying that among other bacteria with cel 5 it represented a very small fraction. DC1-18-4 was only present in biogas plant 1. Since only the size of one cel5 fragment had been identified there was no possibility to determine the presence of cel5 from BCISO-4.

For cel 48 (fig 7) the presence of TRFs at 296 or 319 bp was investigated. However, no perfect match was found. The closest match was the TRF at 328 bps from biogas plant 1.



Figure 6. Results from the TRFLP analysis of the cel5 genes. Samples were collected from three large scale biogas plants.



Figure 7. Results from the TRFLP analysis of the cel48 genes. Samples were collected from three large scale biogas plants.

4. Discussion

Genetic similarities

The 16s rRNA gene of both bacteria had prior to this thesis project been extracted and sent on sequencing in order to determine if they had, by others, already been characterized. The 16s rRNA sequences were run in the NCBI BLAST database and comparisons were made to already uploaded sequences and the similarity calculated. Plenty of closely related microorganisms were found but only the hits with high enough similarity, higher than 95%, were further investigated. Both isolates displayed a 97% 16s rRNA similarity to other microorganisms suggesting that our isolates could be either one. When the displayed 16s rRNA similarity is high there is potential match with a known organism. If the percentage is lower than 95-97%, the dissimilarity is probably too high and then the bacterium might represent a novel species. (Stackbrandt & Ebers, 2006) (Stackebrandt, et al., 2002) (Ramasamy, et al., 2014). A case such as this, with a similarity at 97%, makes it difficult to judge if the species is novel or not. A complementary way of determination would be a comparison of physiological characteristics and see how well these correspond and a whole genome comparison. Traits for comparison could be: substrate preference, growth patterns, morphology, pH, temperature range etc. Below is a comparison based on VFA production and growth preference on carbon sources, pH and temperature.

Clostridium straminisolvens and BCISO-4 display a 97% 16s rRNA likeness as well as some characteristic similarities; such as their substrate preference for cellulose and cellobiose and fermentation production of acetate. A dissimilarity is however butyrate production by BCIOS-4. *C. straminisolvens* also produce lactate, ethanol, hydrogen and carbon dioxide. Those additional fermentation products were not produced by BCIOS-4. For *C. straminisolvens* the temperature span for optimum growth is 50 to 55 °C and the pH interval between 6.0 and 8.5 (Kato, et al., 2004). These values do not correspond with BCIOS-4, which had a wider pH and temperature interval. *C. straminisolvens* was isolated from a bred microbial cellulose degrading community.

Acetivibrio cellulosolvens was calculated to have a 97% likeness to DC1-18-4, however the bacteria displayed multiple dissimilarities. The pH and temperature growth interval is smaller for *A. cellulosolvens* compared to DC1-18-4, (pH 6.5-7.5, temperature 35-37 °C) and no production of butyrate as fermentation product. DC1-18-4 displays a characteristic yellow color when growing on cellulose, *A. cellulosolvens* does not. A larger number of fermentation products have been documented for *A. cellulosolvens* (acetic acid, ethanol, hydrogen and carbon dioxide) however the production of these was not measured for DC1-18-4. For both bacteria growth was most prominent for cellulose and cellobiose. *A. cellulosolvens* was isolated from sludge, supplemented with cellulose. (Khan, et al., 1984)

Clostridium clariflavum has a 97% 16s rRNA likeness to DC1-18-4. *C. clariflavum* displays a bright yellow color during growth on agar containing

cellulose or cellobiose. It has a temperature preference at 45-65 °C, pH preference at 6-8 and major fermentation products are lactate, ethanol, hydrogen, acetate, formate and carbon dioxide. DC1-18-4 prefers much lower temperatures, can tolerate a slightly higher pH and produce acetate and butyrate. *C. clariflavum* was isolated from sludge from a municipal waste fed bioreactor (Shiratori, et al., 2009).

Clostridium aldrichii has a 97% 16s rRNA likeness to DC1-18-4. It can utilize the substrates cellulose, cellobiose and xylan, which corresponds well with the substrate pattern of DC1-18-4, with the exception of xylan which was not tested. Fermentation products produced for *C. aldrichii* are hydrogen, carbon dioxide, acetic-, propionic-, isobutyric-, isovaleric-, lactic- and succinic acid. Temperature span favored by DC1-18-4 was slightly higher than *C. aldrichii* and the same can be said about the pH. The isolation of *C. aldrichii* was made from a wood fermenting digester (Yang, et al., 1990).

In conclusion none of the organisms matched DC1-18-4 or BCISO-4 perfectly. Overall, they displayed quite many similar characteristics, but not identical. This shows that even though high similarity on 16S rDNA (>97%) the physiological characteristics might still be very different. The comparison made was however largely based only on, pH, temperature, substrate preference and fermentation products. A wider range of tests would have made this comparison more comprehensive. Tests that would have been valuable are gram staining, microscopy (spores, mobility and size) and whole genome sequencing (and comparison to known isolates). Also, an analysis of VFA larger than 6 carbons, H₂ or other substrates would have set for a better comparison. Worth mentioning is that it can be difficult when comparing features measured solely through visual observation. Different observers will measure by different standards and determining growth can thus be difficult. If repeating the tests, methods such as optical density (OD) could be used to measure biomass turbidity during growth on soluble substrates.

Substrate utilization and physiological properties

The substrates that gave the most plentiful growth for both bacteria were cellulose and cellobiose, these were favored above all other substrates (table 9). Both cellulose and cellobiose have in common that they consist of glucose molecules with β (1 \rightarrow 4) bonds. However, none of the bacteria showed d good visible growth on glucose. This is a bit perplexing but could present information regarding the substrate uptake or enzyme activity of the bacteria.

From the substrate utilization test it was evident that the bacteria grew on approximately half of all the tested substrates even though plentiful growth only occurred on cellulose and cellobiose. It appeared as if the growth was somewhat inhibited on the other substrates- as only low cell density was achieved. Inhibition could be a result of absence/shortage of a trace element or nutrient buildup of a certain molecule. Growth inhibited by absence of nutrients is contradicted by the fact that no growth was apparent when using RCM, which contains a lot of nutrients. A more likely theory is that growth was inhibited by fermentation products or substrates (Kruus, et al., 1995) (Chen, et al., 2016) (Atreya, et al., 2016). Inhibition due to high substrate concentration has previously been documented, such as for *Clostridium thermocellum* (Kruus, et al., 1995). *C. thermocellum* was shown to be inhibited by glucose and cellobiose (competitive inhibition) at high concentrations. End-product inhibition has also been documented (Chen, et al., 2016) where the authors discuss if the end-products may bind to the enzyme in a way that inhibit its function.

DC1-18-4 and BCISO-4 grew better on cellulose and cellobiose than glucose. Not all of the glucose was consumed in the bottles where glucose was the carbon source. The bacteria did not adapt during the weeks of growth on monosaccharides, meaning that the bacteria's poor ability to degrade the presented monosaccharide did not change during the period of growth. Their growth continued to be slow and at such a minimum that comparison to the negative controls had to be made in order to confirm growth. That these bacteria show a high preference towards degradation of cellulose instead of monomers makes it highly applicable in industrial processes where it is important to keep the costs low. The growth on straw by DC1-18-4 makes it highly interesting since it is a degrader of a highly available and cheap energy source. The growth was however not very strong and the production of VFA low.

Another factor which is advantageous with hydrolytic and fermentative bacteria is if they produce VFA or hydrogen gas, products which could later be used for methane production in a biogas process. The production of some VFA was measured in the cultures, however their levels were very low. A carbon balance for DC1-18-4 with ribose as substrate and assuming that 100, 50 or 10% of the substrate had been consumed showed that the produced amounts of VFA (acetate and butyrate) represented 13, 2.6, and 1.3% respectively of the consumed carbon. This indicated that a very large amount of carbon was used for production of molecules that were unidentified. It might be production of fermentation products which were not measured. However, it was noticeable that the pressure had increased, merely when handling the cultures in the bottles, indicating gas production.

In the measurement of VFA from the cultures grown on cellobiose and cellulose it was noticeable that the glucose concentration becomes rather high. Especially in comparison to the produced acetate, which was one of the major fermentation products. That the glucose molecules are piling up brings us back to the previous discussion concerning substrate inhibition or inability for substrate uptake. The inability to utilize all sugars could perhaps indicate that the bacteria thrive- when living in symbiosis with other bacteria. In a biogas plant many microorganisms cooperate to reach full degradation. The inability for glucose uptake could also indicate a feedback inhibition on enzymes.

The enzyme activity test had two parts, one part was to examine where the bacteria produced enzymes: attached to the cells (pellet), excreted to the medium (supernatant) or both (cell mixture). The other part was to examine if the bacteria would produce enzymes towards a carbon which it had not been exposed to in the last months. The results indicate that both bacteria produce enzymes that are free and cell bound. The presence of cell bound enzymes

(indicating cellulosomes) is highly advantageous since that enables for a more effective degradation of organic material. Enzymes in all fractions also indicate efficient degradation independent on carbon structures. Since the organisms originate from a bioreactor where the substrates are diverse, they most likely produce enzymes towards a large amount of carbons at all time.

The results from the pH and temperature test, for both organisms, show growth in a rather wide range. This suggest the bacteria are endurable to fluctuations in pH and temperature. The bacteria did however have preferences within those intervals and the growth velocity greatly differed within different settings.

Environmental samples

The TRFLP analysis was made in order to investigate to what degree the studied isolates existed in samples from the biogas plants. Would DC1-18-4 and BCISO-4 present a large or small portion of the bacterial life in the reactor? Unfortunately, the TRFLP analysis did not go as planned; which can be seen in the results section (figure 6 and 7). The samples should have consisted of a large variety of microorganisms and the plotted data should have given many TRFs, but this was not the case. The exact reason for the state of the results is unsure.

The plan for TRFLP analysis was to make more than one analysis and see if the composition of microbes changed over time in the bioreactor. However, due to a shortage of time, only one TRFLP analysis was made. From this single analysis we can tell, with the use of the clone library, that the isolated bacteria were present. Their abundance was however very low.

5. Conclusion

This master thesis presents two cellulose and cellobiose degraders, producing the main fermentation products acetate and butyrate. The easy conversion of acetate into methane and carbon dioxide makes it a very desirable products. The easy access of cellulose creates endless possibilities for its degradation to create biogas.

The long-term purpose of this thesis, as described in the introduction, was to gather information possible to use for steering of a biogas process towards a larger production of methane. More specifically, increasing methane production through creating an environment where DC1-18-4 and BCISO-4 would thrive. The environment would have focused on optimum pH, temperature, etc. However as has been stated previously, the bacteria represented a small fraction of the biogas community, which could indicate that they are not resilient enough to be used for such a purpose. However, it could also indicate that the environment in the biogas system was not optimal for DC1-18-4 and BCISO-4.

Based on the facts gathered in this work I would say that BCISO-4 and DC1-18-4 are bacteria which have not, in the past, been characterized. This conclusion is based on the 16s rRNA sequencing results in comparison to the gathered information about fermentation products as well as substrate, pH and temperature preference.

The gathering of information, which was the primary focus of this project, was successfully accomplished. However, if further tests were assembled additional VFA analysis could have been of interest, such as analyses of VFA over the growth period and with additional growth substrates. TRFLP is another interesting aspect, and primarily the environmental TRFLP should have been rerun to confirm or contradict the results. The results are questionable since so few peaks (TRFs) are present, for cel5 as well as cel48. Can there really be so few bacteria with carbohydrate degrading capacity present? Having to draw conclusion from a single run makes the risk for error large. Subtracting samples from the bioreactor at multiple times would also have been interesting in order to answer questions like; does the proportions of DC1-18-4 and BCISO-4 change over time in the bioreactor? However, if assuming that the results are correct we are presented with the question: why are the levels comparably low? The result from enzyme activity analysis concludes that the bacteria have good enzymatic activity, presenting enzymes free in solution as well as cell bound. The pH and temperature span for both bacteria are rather wide, which tells of rather adaptable bacteria. The substrate test however indicates a rather slim growth preference; of the tested substrates the bacteria preferred cellulose and cellobiose (however, only 12 growth substrates were tested). Perhaps this is the reason why the level of these bacteria appears to be low in the tested biogas process. Further testing would be required to fully understand these bacteria and the possibilities they pose for optimization of bioreactors.

7. References

administration, f. h., 2013. U.S. department of transportation. [Online] Available at: <u>http://www.fhwa.dot.gov/infrastructure/asstmgmt/primer04.cfm</u> [Accessed 27 november 2013].

agency, U. s. e. p., 2013. *United states environmental protection agency*. [Online] Available at:

http://www.epa.gov/climatechange/science/causes.html#greenhouseeffect [Accessed 21 november 2013].

Ahring, B. K., 2003. Perspectives for Anaerobic Digestion. In: B. K. Ahring, ed. *Biomethanation 1.* s.l.:Springer, pp. 3-5.

Angelidaki, I. et al., 2011. Biomethanation and its Potential. In: *Methods in Methane Metabolism, Part A.* s.l.:Elsevier Inc., pp. 327-329.

Anon., 2004. towards an understnading of whole life-cycle costing. In: s.l.:s.n., pp. 3-11.

Anon.,2014.CAZYcarbohydrateactiveenzymes.[Online]Availableat:http://www.cazy.org/Glycoside-Hydrolases.html[Accessed 27 09 2014].

Anon.,2021.Europeanbiogasassociation.[Online]Availableat:https://www.europeanbiogas.eu/about-biogas-and-biomethane[Accessed 05 07 2021].

Anon., n.d. [Online] [Accessed 2013].

Anon., n.d. A new algorithm to characterize biodegradability of biomass during anaerobic digestion: Influence of lignin concentration on methane production potential.

Anon., n.d. Biogasportalen. [Online] Available at: http://www.biogasportalen.se/BiogasISverigeOchVarlden/Biogaspotential/franrot ning [Accessed 20 August 2014]. Anon., n.d. Biogasportalen. [Online] Available at: http://www.biogasportalen.se/FranRavaraTillAnvandning/Produktion/Rotrest [Accessed 12 August 2014].

Atreya, M. E., Strobel, K. L. & Clark, D. S., 2016. Alleviating product inhibition in cellulases enzyme Cel7A. *Biotechnology and bioengineering*, pp. 330-338.

Bayer, E. A., Belaich, J.-P., Shoham, Y. & Lamed, R., 2004. The Cellulosomes: Multienzyme Machines for Degradation of Plant cell Wall Polysaccharides. *Annual Review Microbiology*, Volume 58, pp. 521-554.

Béguin, P. & Aubert, J.-P., 1994. The biological degradation of cellulose. *FEMS Microbiology Reviews*, Volume 13, pp. 25-58.

Berg, Tymoczko & Stryer, 2007. Biochemistry. In: 7th ed. s.l.:s.n., pp. 246-247.

Blodau, C., 2006. A review of acidity generation and consumption in acidic coal mine lakes and their watersheds. *Science of the total environment*, 369(1-3), pp. 307-332.

BRENDA,n.d.*BRENDA*.[Online]Availableat:http://www.brenda-enzymes.org/php/result_flat.php4?ecno=2.2.1.1&UniProtAcc=Q43848&OrganismID=296&ShowAll=True[Accessed 15 11 2012].

Chaudhari, A. B., Suryawanshi, P. C. & Kothari, R. M., 2012. Microbial Aspects of Anaerobic Digestion for Biogas Production. In: D. J. Caruana & A. E. Olsen, eds. *Anaerobic Digestion: Processes, Products and Application.* New York: Nova Science Publisher, Inc., pp. 150-151.

Chen, M. et al., 2016. Strategies to reduce end-product inhibition in family 48 glycoside hydrolases. *Proteins*, Issue 84, pp. 295-304.

Copelans, R. A., 2000. In: *Enzymes a practical introduction to structure mechanisms and data analysis.* s.l.:Wiley & sons inc., publication, pp. 352-357.

Cullimore, R., 2000. Initial Stages to the Identification of a Bacterial Culture. In: *Practical Atlas for Bacterial Identification*. s.l.:CRC Press LLC, pp. 1-12.

Davies, G. & Henrissat, B., 1993. Structures and mechanism of glycosyl hydrolases. *Structure*, pp. 853-859.

Demain, A. L., Newcomb, M. & H, W. D. J., 2005. Cellulase, Clostridia, and Ethanol. *Microbiology and Molecular Biology Reviews*, 69(1), pp. 124-154.

Doi, R. H., 2008. Cellulases of Mesophilic Microorganisms Cellulosome and Noncellulosome Producers. *New York Academy of Sciences,* Volume 1125, pp. 267-279.

Enfors, S.-O., 2011. Fermentation process engineering. s.l.:s.n.

enzymes,B.,n.d.Brendaenzymes.[Online]Availableat:http://www.brenda-enzymes.info/index.php4[Accessed 18 January 2012].

Fullam, E. et al., 2011. Structure and function of the transketolase from Mycobacterium tuberculosis and comparison with the human enzyme. *Open Biol,* Volume 2.

Glucha, P. & Baumannb, H., 2004. The life cycle costing (LCC) approach: a conceptual discussion of its. *Building and Environment*, Issue 39, p. 571 – 580.

Hedstrom, L., 2002. Serine Proease Mechanism ans Specificity. *Chem. Rev.*, Volume 102, pp. 4501-4523.

Henrissat, B. & Bairoch, A., 1996. Updating the sequence-based classification of glycosyl hydrolases. *Biochemical Journal*, 316(2), pp. 695-696.

J. Mata-Alvarez, J. D. M. R.-G. X. F. M. P. S. A., 2014. A critical review on anaerobis co-digestion achievements beteween 2010 and 2013. *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, August, pp. 412-427.

Kato, S. et al., 2004. Clostridium straminisolvens sp. nov., a moderately thermopfilic, aerotoelrant and cellulolytic bacterium isolated from a cellulosedegrading bacterial community. *International Journal of Systematic and Evolutionary Micrbiology*, Volume 54, pp. 2043-2047.

Khan, A. W., Meek, E., Sowden, L. C. & Colvin, J. R., 1984. Emendation of the Genus Acetivibrio and Description of Acetivibrio cellulosolvens sp. nov., a Nonmotile Cellulolytic Mesophile. *International Journal of Systematic Bacteriology*, 34(4), pp. 419-422.

Koshland, D., 1953. Stereochemistry and the mechanism of enzymatic reactions. *Biol. Rev. Camb. Philos. Soc*, pp. 416-436.

Kruus, K., Andreacchi, A., Wang, W. K. & Wu, J. H. D., 1995. Product inhibition of the recombinant CelS, an exoglucanase component of the Clostridium thermocellum cellulosome. *Appl Microbial Biotechnol,* Issue 44, pp. 339-404.

Larsson, G., 2012. Cultivation technology. 2nd ed. s.l.:s.n.

Lenz, H. et al., 1971. Stereochemistry of si-Citrate Synthase and ATP-Citrate-Lyase Reactions. *Eur. J. Biochem*, Volume 24, pp. 207-215.

Leschine, S. B., 1995. Cellulose degradation in anaerobic environments. *Annual Rev. Microbiol.*, Volume 49, pp. 399-426.

Leschine, S. B., 1995. Cellulose degradation in anaerobic environments. *Annu. Rev. Microbiol.*, Volume 49, pp. 399-426.

Lindqvist, Y., Schneider, G., Ermler, U. & Sundström, M., 1992. Three-dimensional structure of transketolase, a thiamine diphosphate active enzyme, at 2.5 Å resolution. *EMBO J.*, 11(7), pp. 2373-2379.

Linné, M. et al., 2008. *Biogasportalen*. [Online] Available at: <u>http://www.biogasportalen.se/BiogasISverigeOchVarlden/Biogaspotential</u> [Accessed 19 August 2014].

Lyhne-Iversen, L., Hobbley, T. J., Kaasgaard, S. G. & Harris, P., 2006. Structure of Bacillus halmapalus a-amylase crystallized with and without the substrate analogue acarbose and maltose. *Structure Biology and Crystallization Communicatios*, pp. 849-853.

Massé, D. I., Croteau, F. & L., M., 2007. The fate of crop nutrients during digestion of swine manure in psychrophilic anaerobic sequencing batch reactor. *Bioresource Technology*, Volume 98, pp. 2819-2823.

Massé, D. I., Talbot, G. & Gilbert, Y., 2012. A Scientific review of the Agronomic, Environmental and Social Benefits of Anaerobic Digestion. In: D. J. Caruana & A. E. Olsen, eds. *Anaerobic Digestion: Processes, Products and Applications*. New York: Nova Science publisher, Inc., p. 122.

Massé, D. I., Talbot, G. & Gilbert, Y., 2012. A Scientific Review of the Agronomic, Environmental and Social Benefits of Anaerobic Digestion. In: D. J. Caruana & A. E. Olsen, eds. *Anaerobic Digestion: Processes, products ans applications.* New York: Nova Science Publisher, Inc., p. 114.

McCarter, J. H. & Wither, S. G., 1994. Mechanism of enzymatic glycoside hydrolysis. *Current Opinion in Structural Biology*, Volume 4, pp. 885-894.

Mussatto, S. I., Fernandes, M., Milagres, A. M. F. & Roberto, I. C., 2008. Effect of hemicellulose and lignin on enzymatic hydrolysis of cellulosefrom brewer's spent grain. *Enzyme and Microbial technology*, 43(2), pp. 124-129.

Nilsson, U., Meshalkina, L. & Lindqvist, Y., 1996. Examination of substrate binding in thiamine diphosphate dependent transketolase by protein crystallisation and site directed mutagenesis. *The journal of biological chemistry*, 272(January 17), pp. 1864-1869.

Nilsson, U., Meshalkina, L., Lindqvist, Y. & Schneider, Y., n.d. *RCSB protein data base.* [Online]

Available at: <u>http://www.rcsb.org/pdb/explore/explore.do?structureId=1NGS</u> [Accessed 15 11 2012].

Nizami, A.-S., 2012. Anaerobic Digestion: Processes, Products and Applications. In: D. J. Caruana & O. A. E., eds. *Anaerobic digestion: Processes, Products and Applications.* New York: Nova Science Publisher, Inc., pp. 133-138.

Parawira, W., Read, J., Mattiasson, B. & Björnsson, L., 2008. Energy production from agricultural residues: High methane yields in pilot-scale two-stage anaerobic digestion. *Biomass and Bioenergy*, 32(1), pp. 44-50.

Paulsson, J., 2013. *Energimyndigheten*. [Online] Available at: http://www.energimyndigheten.se/sv/Press/Nyheter/Allt-storreproduktion-av-biogas-vid-svenska-gardar/ [Accessed 20 August 2014].

Peng, X., Börner, R. A., Nges, I. A. & Liu, J., 2014. Impact of bioaugmentaion on biochemical methane potential for wheat straw with adition of Clostridium cellulolyticum. *Bioresource technology*, pp. 567-571.

Pereyra, L. P. et al., 2010. Detection and quantification of functional genes of cellulose degrading, fermentative, and sulfate-reducing bacteria and methanogenic archaea. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.*.

Pereyra, L. P. et al., 2010. Detection and Quantification of Functionl Genes of Cellulose-Degrading, Fermentative, and Sulfate-Reducing Bacteria and Methanogenic Archaea. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology*, 76(7), pp. 2192-2202.

Purich, D. L., 2002. contemporary enzyme kinetics and mechanism reliable lab solution. In: s.l.:Elsevier inc, pp. 167-168.

Ramasamy, D. et al., 2014. A polyphasic strategy incorporating genomic data for the taxonomic description of novel bacterial species. *International journal of systematic and evolutionary mivrobiology*, Issue 64, pp. 384-391.

Schenk, G., Duggleby, R. & Nixon, P., 1998. Properties and function of the thiamine diphosphate dependent enzyme transketolase. *Int. J. Biochem. Cell Biol.*, pp. 1297-1318.

Schmidt, W.-P., 2003. Life Cycle costing as part of design for environment environmental business cases. *Springer Link*, 8(3), pp. 167-174.

Sewalt, V. J. H., Weiting, N., Jung, H. G. & Dixon, R. A., 1997. Lignin impact on fibre degradation: increased enzymatic digestability of genetically engineered tobacco (nicotiana tabacum) stems reduced in lignin content. *J. Agric. food Chem.,* Volume 45, pp. 1977-1983.

Sewalt, V. J. H., Weiting, N. & Jung, H. G., n.d.

Sexton, K., 1999. Better environmental decisions. Washington DC: Island Press.

Shiratori, H. et al., 2009. Clostridium clariflavum sp. nov. and Clostridium caenicola sp. nov., moderately thermophilic, cellulose-/cellobiose-digesting bacteria isolated from methanogenic sludge. *International Journal of Systematic and Evolutionary Microbiology*, Volume 59, pp. 1764-1770.

Slein, M. W., Cori, G. T. & Cori, C. F., 1950. a comparative study of hexokinase from yeast and animal tissue. *Journal of Biological chemistry*, Volume 186, pp. 763-780.

Stackbrandt, E. & Ebers, J., 2006. Taxonomic parameters revisited: tarnished gold standards. *Microbiology today*, pp. 152-155.

Stackebrandt, E. et al., 2002. Report of the ad hoc committe for the re-evaluation of the species definition in bacteriology. *International journal of systematic and evolutionary microbiology*, Volume 52, pp. 1943-1047.

Sun, L., Müller, B. & Schnürer, A., 2012. Biogas production from wheat straw: community structure of cellulose degrading bacteria. *Energy, sustainability and society.*

Taylor, K. B., 2002. Enzyme kinetics and mechanism. In: Dordrecht: Kluwer academic publisher, pp. 100-102.

transportation, U. d. o., 2013. *Life cycle cost analysis.* [Online] Available at: <u>http://www.fhwa.dot.gov/infrastructure/asstmgmt/primer04.cfm</u> [Accessed 21 november 2013].

Triolo, J. M., Sommer, S. G., Moller, H. B. W. M. R. & Jiang, X. Y., 2011. A new algorithm to characterize biodegradability of biomass during anaerobic digestion: Influence of lignin concentration on methane production potential. *Bioresource technology*, 102(20), pp. 9395-9402.

Tsavkelova, E. A. & Netrusov, A. I., 2012. Biogas Production from Cellulose-Containing Substrates: A Review. *Applied Biochemistry and Microbiology*, 48(5), pp. 421-433.

Walker, L. M., Hoppe, T. & Silliker, M. E., 2017. Molecular Techniques an current Research Approaches. In: *Myxomycetes*. s.l.:Academic Press, pp. 145-173.

Westerholm, M., Roos, S. & Schnürer, A., 2012. Syntrophaceticus schinkii gen. nov., sp., an anaerobic, syntrophic acetate-oxidizing bacterium isolated from a mesophilic anaerobic filter. *FEMS microbiology letters,* Volume 309, pp. 100-104.

Wikner, C. et al., 1997. Identification of catalytically important residues in yeast transketolase. *Biochem.*, Volume 36, pp. 15643-15649.

Vodovnik, M. & Logar, R. M., 2010. Cellulosomes - Promising Supramolecular Machines of Anaerobic Celluloytic Microorganisms. *Slovenian Chemical Society,* Volume 57, pp. 767-774.

Wright, R. T. & Boorse, D. F., 2014. In: *Environmental science towards a sustainable future*. s.l.:s.n., p. 550.

Wright, R. T. & Boorse, D. F., 2014. In: *Environmental science towards a sustainable future*. s.l.:Pearson, p. 516.

Wright, R. T. & Boorse, D. F., 2014. Basic Needs of Living Things. In: *Environmental Science towards a sustainable future*. s.l.:Pearson Education Limited, p. 69.

Wright, R. T. & Boorse, D. F., 2014. *environmental science towards a sustainable future*. Edinburgh Gate: Pearson education limited.

Yang, J. Y., Chynoweth, D. P., Williams, D. S. & Li, A., 1990. Clostridium aldrichii sp. nov., a Cellulolytic Mesophile Inhabiting a Wood-Feremnting Anaerobic Digester. *International Journal of Systematic Bacteriology*, 40(3), pp. 128-272.

Zhao, X. & Fletcher, J. J., 2011. A spatial-temporal optimization approach to watershed management: Acid mine drainage treatment in the Cheat River watershed, WV, USA. *Ecological Modelling*, pp. 1580-1591.